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On May 19, 2021, New York State adopted the Centers 
for Disease Control and Prevention’s (CDC) “Interim 
Public Health Recommendations for Fully Vaccinated 
People” (“CDC Recommendations”) and has issued  
new reopening guidance (“Guidance”) for “most businesses 
and public settings.” The Guidance is consistent with the 
CDC Recommendations and states that individuals who 
are fully vaccinated against COVID-19 no longer need to 
wear a mask or practice social distancing in most settings. 
(A person is fully vaccinated if at least 14 days have passed 
since receiving a one-dose vaccine or the second dose of a 
two-dose vaccine.) The Guidance does not define what 
places fall within the terms “most businesses and public 
settings,” but it appears that the Guidance is intended to 
apply to all businesses, except those that are expressly 
excluded from its application, which include Pre-K to 
Grade 12 schools, public transit, homeless shelters, 
correctional facilities, nursing homes and health care 
settings. Individuals who are not fully vaccinated must 
generally continue to wear masks and practice social 
distancing. Businesses may, if they choose, require all 
vaccinated and unvaccinated persons to wear masks and 
practice social distancing as long as they adhere to all 
applicable federal and state laws and regulations concerning 
mask wearing.

Despite the Guidance’s lifting of restrictions on mask 
wearing and social distancing for fully vaccinated persons, 
employers should remember that they must continue to 
follow New York State’s industry-specific safety guidelines 
in all other respects, including:

	� Conducting health screenings;
	� Cleaning and disinfecting the workplace; and
	� Engaging in contact tracing and notifying health 
authorities when a COVID-19 positive person is in close 
contact with others in the workplace.

It is expected that the current industry-specific guidelines 
will be replaced by the airborne infectious disease prevention 
plans that the New York State Department of Labor is 
required to issue under the New York Health and Essential 
Rights Act, or NY HERO Act. More information about 
the NY HERO Act can be obtained by reading our earlier 
alert on that law.

Additional Assistance

For further assistance, please contact any of the attorneys  
on our Labor & Employment Practice Team or the  
Phillips Lytle attorney with whom you have a relationship. 
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